
 

Friday 18 December 2020 

Dear Parents and Carers, 

I hope you are well and trust that you are looking forward to a peaceful Christmas. 

I am writing to update you further to our communication earlier today, and further to the announcements 

and news reports yesterday regarding mass coronavirus testing in schools from January, and the associated 

staggered return to school.  I want to provide you with as much clarity as is possible, and endeavour to do 

so through this letter, but given the information, guidance and direction we still await from HM 

Government, I hope you will forgive me if I fall short.  I also provide you with some important reminders. 

Staggered return to school in January  

The Secretary of State for Education announced yesterday afternoon that the return to secondary school 

in January will be staggered for students in England: students in Years 11 and 13, vulnerable children and 

children of critical workers will all attend College in person from the start of term on 5 January, whereas all 

other students in all other year groups will receive full-time remote education in the first week of term (i.e. 

from 5 January), before returning to school in person on Monday 11 January.  (Note that vocational exams 

scheduled for this week will go ahead as planned.  Note also that if your child is scheduled to return to 

school on 11 January, and is eligible for free school meals, we will provide a food parcel for the week.)   

Earlier this year we collected information from parents and carers regarding their status as critical workers, 

but we appreciate that people’s circumstances may have changed.  To this end, I would be grateful if you 

could please complete this survey to allow us to update the information we have and confirm whether you 

are a critical worker.  We need this information as soon as you can provide it to allow us to arrange 

appropriate provision from 5 January (please note that the survey closes at 23:59 on 30 December). 

Rapid-result, asymptomatic testing in schools from January  

The Secretary of State for Education also announced yesterday afternoon a ‘round of free coronavirus 

testing from the first week of January’ for all secondary schools and colleges in England.  The testing aims 

to identify anyone who returns to school after the Christmas break with the virus but without symptoms 

(and so could be spreading the disease unknowingly), to help minimise transmission and thus subsequent 

disruption during the spring term.  This is in addition to the rollout of mass, rapid-result coronavirus testing 

in all secondary schools and colleges from January — announced earlier this week on Tuesday — to help 

detect asymptomatic cases, break chains of transmission, reduce absence and avoid the need for self-

isolation.  The Department for Education (DfE) have produced two Q&A blogs for parents and carers about 

the mass testing in schools, and the testing taking place in the first week of the spring term. 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/schools-and-childcare-settings-return-in-january-2021
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/schools-and-childcare-settings-return-in-january-2021
https://forms.office.com/Pages/ResponsePage.aspx?id=kG0HO7J4vUqeBcIPJiicRjnwSebDr4NDqtvBush-3nFURDNaNzBEUUNCQVRLVFZKR0FLNUkxU0dTTC4u
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/staggered-rollout-of-coronavirus-testing-for-secondary-schools-and-colleges
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-asymptomatic-testing-in-schools-and-colleges/coronavirus-covid-19-asymptomatic-testing-in-schools-and-colleges
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/secondary-schools-and-colleges-to-get-weekly-coronavirus-testing
https://dfemedia.blog.gov.uk/2020/12/15/mass-testing-in-schools-your-questions-answered/
https://dfemedia.blog.gov.uk/2020/12/17/coronavirus-screening-for-secondary-and-college-students-in-the-first-week-of-the-spring-term-your-questions-answered/
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The DfE want as many secondary pupils as possible to be tested on our return in January ‘in advance of the 

serial testing and staff testing… coming into effect’ (hence the staggered return to school).  Students and 

staff will be ‘offered 2 lateral flow device tests (LFDs)’, which are rapid tests according to Public Health 

England (PHE) that ‘help identify people who have high levels of virus who do not have symptoms and 

would not otherwise be coming forward for a test’.  (More information on these LFD tests can be found on 

page 4 here, and through the ‘poster’ I have appended to the end of this letter.)   

Staff and students attending face-to-face education from 5 January will be offered the first testing dates, 

followed by other students thereafter.  This would mean that ‘[w]here practical, children who are receiving 

remote education during the week commencing 4 January should arrive at school at a scheduled time [for 

their test], and then return home following their test.’  (I must stress, however, in order to manage 

everyone’s expectations, that whilst we will do whatever we can to roll such testing out as swiftly as 

possible, it may not be practicable to expect that we are able set up such testing systems — based on 

current plans and guidance — to carry out up to 3200 tests safely within such a time frame.)  

If a student’s first LFD test is positive, ‘they should immediately self-isolate and have this positive test 

confirmed with a standard Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) test’, processed in a laboratory, which ‘checks 

for genetic material of the virus in the sample’.  If the student’s ‘first test is negative, they should be tested 

again 3 days later. If this test is positive, they should self-isolate and confirm this with a PCR test’.  

Testing will be ‘optional but strongly encouraged’; participation is thus voluntary and ‘active consent is 

required’.  To this end, we will in due course send out a consent form for you to complete, which gives you 

the option to give your consent for your child to be included in this testing, or not.  — further official 

guidance is due next week, and we will keep you updated as is necessary, without, of course, intruding on 

your Christmas. 

The DfE have published information on how schools can start to test students from January, and NHS Test 

and Trace have provided schools with more detailed information, but as I am sure you will appreciate, to 

introduce a testing programme that works for staff and students there are a considerable amount of issues 

to consider, significant implications to address, and many resources to identify, secure and implement 

before we can roll such testing out effectively…   

We will need to set up testing sites, staff them and ensure that the testing staff are appropriately trained, 

for some 1600 people, and must await further guidance from HM Government in this regard.  But we will, 

as always, work as swiftly and rigorously as we can to ensure that we are as prepared as we can be on our 

return in January — given the notice and timing of the announcements.  And whereas we will, of course, 

keep you updated, I must respectfully ask, once again, for your patience, understanding and cooperation 

— which we will undoubtedly need to call upon. 

Keeping in Touch Survey 

Thank you very much to the more than 300 parents and carers that have already completed our latest 

‘Keeping in Touch’ survey.  We have pored over the feedback we have so far received and shared some 

pertinent, emerging themes with all staff.  If you have not yet completed the survey, may I please remind 

you that the opportunity to do so ends at 23:59 on 23 December.  Once closed, your feedback and all 

https://publichealthmatters.blog.gov.uk/2020/12/08/lateral-flow-testing-new-rapid-tests-to-detect-covid-19/
https://publichealthmatters.blog.gov.uk/2020/12/08/lateral-flow-testing-new-rapid-tests-to-detect-covid-19/
https://publichealthmatters.blog.gov.uk/2020/12/08/lateral-flow-testing-new-rapid-tests-to-detect-covid-19/
https://paas-s3-broker-prod-lon-ae79ddf0-b8b2-4eb4-a891-fbd1df9e587d.s3.amazonaws.com/Schools-Colleges-Testing-Handbook-version-3.7.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/types-and-uses-of-coronavirus-covid-19-tests/types-and-uses-of-coronavirus-covid-19-tests
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/types-and-uses-of-coronavirus-covid-19-tests/types-and-uses-of-coronavirus-covid-19-tests
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-asymptomatic-testing-in-schools-and-colleges
https://paas-s3-broker-prod-lon-ae79ddf0-b8b2-4eb4-a891-fbd1df9e587d.s3.amazonaws.com/Schools-Colleges-Testing-Handbook-version-3.7.pdf
https://forms.office.com/Pages/ResponsePage.aspx?id=kG0HO7J4vUqeBcIPJiicRjnwSebDr4NDqtvBush-3nFURUdCNUdPWFJIMFM3SVpKNTBSWlpNWUJZTi4u
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responses will be analysed, evaluated and used to inform our actions.  And we will, of course, summarise 

and share the feedback in general for and with you. 

Contact tracing over Christmas 

May I remind you about the notification procedures if your child tests positive for coronavirus (COVID-19) 

over the Christmas period.  I outlined in detail these procedures in my last letter, but in short, if you do 

need to notify us, please use the COVID@okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk email address, and complete 

this brief survey to provide necessary detail. 

*** 

Thank you very much for taking the time to read this letter, and, once again, for your continued support.  

Please do not hesitate to contact us if you require further information. 

May I also thank you again, and in advance, for your patience, understanding and cooperation as we 

navigate our way through another complex set of circumstances. 

With our warmest wishes for Christmas and the New Year. 

Yours sincerely, 

 

Derrick Brett (Principal). 

https://www.okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk/uploads/6/1/4/4/61443371/coronavirus_update_10122020.pdf
mailto:COVID@okehamptoncollege.devon.sch.uk
https://forms.office.com/Pages/ResponsePage.aspx?id=kG0HO7J4vUqeBcIPJiicRjnwSebDr4NDqtvBush-3nFUNUxUWEJMOTdJSFY1Rk84UzZBNjc0UkJPNS4u


 

 



 



 

Community Opportunity Respect Equity 

 


